SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON TUESDAY 1st SEPTEMBER 2020 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm
Present:  
Cllr M Thomas (Chairman), Cllr A Westlake, Cllr J Smith, Cllr O Davison-Oakley,              Cllr T Norton, Cllr J Holder, and Cllr Hughes. 
In attendance:  Mr T Harding and Mrs E Bates (Clerk). 

I. OPEN SESSION: A resident stated that the recent Bucks Planning meeting and discussion about planning application PL/19/1409/FA - Garages Off Hearnes Meadow, Seer Green, HP9 2YJ ‘was a disgrace’ and raised concerns that there was no representation by our local County Councillor or presentation of the opposition.  He also did not feel that residents concerns about parking were taken into account.  The application has now been permitted.
II. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE: Cllr L Hungin and Cllr A Anderson.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes for the July meeting were approved by Cllr Holder and Cllr Davison-Oakley.  The minutes were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.  This meeting was held via videoconferencing.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· An email had been sent to County Councillor Tim Butcher to raise concerns about the current planning process and how a contentious planning application is called into committee.  
· A meeting about CCTV image quality has been held with Matrix. Upgrading two cameras would cost £240 plus VAT per camera.  A quotation to include installation will be requested which will be circulated when received to be discussed at a future meeting. (Action – Cllr Anderson) 

· The removal of a section of blackthorn from the Recreation Ground has been scheduled for 13th November.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)
· A Fire Zone chart has been installed in the Pavilion.
· A new 4ft boot brush/scraper has been installed on the Recreation Ground. 
· Three blue signs that state “Horses may ride on the verges but not on the pavement” are being manufactured and will be installed on existing street furniture on Chalfont Road. 
· The pavement through Jubilee Walk is starting to deteriorate and has been added to the monthly checklist for monitoring.  
· Some of the water containers at the allotments are not covered which will be monitored.  Signs have been added to the taps to remind allotment holder to turn them off when not in use.
· HMRC have now reimbursed the Parish Council and Jubilee Hall for the VAT covering the period 1st April 2019 to 31st March 2020.
· It was agreed that a new memorial tree would be purchased for Green Meadow to replace the cherry tree which had died.  It was agreed to purchase a 16cm to 18cm tree from Majestic Tree’s, (who successfully planted other cherry trees in the village) which would be installed with a shield to protect the trunk and a watering pipe.  The tree would cost £695 plus VAT.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)  Amersham Town Council have advised that watering trees would cost £40 per session.  The watering options will be discussed with the family.
· The Newsletters were all delivered. 
· It was agreed to get a quotation to repair the resin surfacing/tiles in the Green Meadow playground and for a full inspection and service of the equipment identified in the report.  (Action – Cllr Thomas, Cllr Hungin, Cllr Davison-Oakley)  An application to the Community Board (Local Infrastructure) will be considered for funding.  (Action – Cllr Davison-Oakley)  The middle gate will be inspected for entrapment issues.  (Action - Cllr Norton)
· The Jubilee Hall accounts and Chairman’s report have been uploaded on to the Charities Commission website.
· The annual arboricultural inspection has been completed.  The report will follow shortly.
· Quotations for a replacement Jubilee Hall noticeboard have been quite expensive.  A local carpenter will be asked for a quotation to refurbish the existing noticeboard.  (Action – Cllr Davison-Oakley, Cllr Holder)
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
III. MONTHLY RISK INSPECTIONS:    
i. Health and Safety Issues identified and recommended actions:  Cllr Holder and Cllr Davison-Oakley have completed the July Health and Safety inspection.  Following the inspection report, the holly surrounding the bench at the front of Green Wood has been removed. A local contractor will also be asked to secure the loose paving slabs near the Pavilion.  (Action – Clerk)  The dog waste bin had been unearthed from the Recreation Ground.  It was agreed to reinstate it at the left hand side of the cark park (when facing the Recreation Ground) so that a bench could be considered for its previous location.  (Action – Clerk)  Cllr Anderson has completed the August inspection, there were no health and safety concerns raised.  
ii. Maintenance issues identified and recommended actions:  It was noted that a tree was starting to obscure the streetlight in Jubilee Walk.
IV. OTHER HEALTH AND SAFETY ISSUES:- No issues were raised.
V. DECLARATION OF INTEREST: There were no declarations of interest.
VI. Correspondence:  
· From 29 July 2020 to 3 September 2020 Buckinghamshire Council are consulting the public on new planning guidance to protect Burnham Beeches which is designated as a Special Area of Conservation. The Parish Council have been asked to respond. (Action – Cllr Hughes)
· Bucks Council have sent a second official letter to a Rawlings Lane land owner about the illegal draining of contaminated water into Bottom Lane giving them 28 days to carry out work to stop the drainage.

· Following a request from the Buckinghamshire Council Local Area Technician a Section 154 letter about overgrown vegetation was sent to a resident in Gurnells Road.  The vegetation has now been removed.

· The Buckinghamshire Council Community Board had asked for Councillor volunteers for the following:- Business Forum, Climate Change/Environment sub-group, Covid Reset and Recovery sub-group, Community Safety sub-group, Highways/Infrastructure sub-group.  Cllr Davison-Oakley volunteered to attend the Community Safety sub-group and the Highways/Infrastructure sub-group.  Cllrs are to consider if they would like to attend a subgroup.  (Action – All Councillors)
· Cllr Andrew Westlake has resigned as a Parish Councillor due to moving away from the area.  Buckinghamshire Council will be advised and a casual vacancy notice will be advertised.  (Action – Clerk)  Cllr Westlake was thanked for his contribution and work on the council.
· A resident who borders Jubilee Walk has raised concerns about the proposed bench to be installed close to her property.  As there are several benches in close proximity a bench will be considered for the Recreation Ground near the car park.  The resident who proposed the suggested location and family who wished to donate the bench will be notified.  (Action – Clerk)
VII. Finance: 

From 8th July 2020 to 1st September 2020:-

Payments amounting to:-          
  


     £15,932.19
Income received:-




   
       £2,200.00
The closing bank balances at 31st August 2020 totalled:-          £67,898.02
External auditors PKF Littlejohn have completed the limited assurance review for the year ended 31 March 2020.  The notice for the conclusion of the audit has been placed on the noticeboard.  

The Parish Council had been reimbursed £250 by Jordans Environment Trust for the wildflowers on the corner of Bottom Lane and Long Bottom Lane.  The project was very successful and will be considered for other areas.
VIII.   

Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website.  
Permitted

PL/20/1800/TP
44 Chalfont Road, Seer Green, HP9 2YQ

T1 - Oak - crown reduction, pruning and reshaping. (TPO/1998/025)

PL/20/1700/TP
The Holt, Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2QH

T1 - rowan - remove; T2 - conifer - reduction in height by 50%. (TPO/1987/020)

PL/20/1547/FA
The Firs, 44 Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2YW

Part single storey and part two storey rear extension including new roof to existing side/rear extension and alterations to fenestration.

PL/19/1409/FA 
Garages Off Hearnes Meadow, Seer Green, HP9 2YJ

Demolition of existing garages and the erection of 2 two bedroom properties and 1 three bedroom property with associated car parking and landscaping.

IX.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. pavilion inspection: Following a Pavilion risk inspection report it was agreed that the Jubilee Hall Committee will become the Buildings Committee which will cover the Pavilion.  A key person will be nominated for the Pavilion. The committee will ensure the regulatory inspections and reports are reviewed and will also conduct a Covid-19 risk assessment.  A long term plan to address building fabric concerns will be prepared.  (Action – Cllr Holder, Cllr Davison-Oakley, Cllr Norton, Cllr Smith) The owner of the Montessori will be contacted to discuss concerns that were previously identified and raised but have not been addressed.  (Action – Cllr Smith, Clerk)
ii. village christmas tree:  The previous village Christmas trees have been appreciated by residents but following vandalism to the lights a proposal has been prepared for a more robust installation.  The quotation for a similar size tree to previous years is now £500.00.  To install a festive electrical socket and timer unit on streetlight 63 on the green outside the shops would cost £479.00.  This would have the advantage of being on a regularly electricity supply and therefore able to power the lights for longer.  Ten to fifteen new sets of festive lights would be required at a cost of £1,000.00.  The whole project would cost in the region of £2,000.00.  The Parish Council had committed £250.00 towards the project and Seer Green Gardeners has offered the same amount.  If crowdfunding towards the project could raise £750.00 then Seer Green & Jordans Community Trust would be willing to match fund £750.00.  A crowd funding page would be setup to see if the funds could be raised.  (Action – Cllr Holder, Cllr Smith)  If it is deemed successful before the end of September the Festive socket and timer unit would be ordered.  The new installation will be discussed with the Parish Council insurers.  (Action – Clerk)
iii. community superheroes: There had been a considerable amount of nominations for the Community Superheroes Award.  A special Newsletter will be prepared as it was felt important to recognise everyone who had been nominated.  The Chairman will send a letter to each recipient along with a box of Heroes.  (Action – Cllr Thomas, Cllr Holder)
X.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL:   Following the resignation of Jubilee Hall Chairman Andrew Westlake, Cllr Janna Holder has now taken up the position.  Andrew Westlake was thanked for his hard work on the Committee.  A new Audio/Visual system has been installed.  The installation company will be returning in September to carry out the snagging list and to provide training.  A full risk assessment has been completed which will be reviewed.  An application for a Covid-19 Business Grant for £10,000 had been successful.  The Schools were returning to the hall in September and the Covid-19 risk inspection will be reviewed again by the committee before the hall is opened up to other hirers.  (Action – Jubilee Hall Committee)  It was agreed to order a floor standing automatic hand sanitiser unit for the entrance.  (Action – Clerk)
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES:  A meeting will be arranged with Fineland Forestry to review a quotation for Holly clearance in Green Wood.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  It was agreed that two small trees that were in poor condition on the boundary of the allotments could be removed.  (Action – Clerk)  Footpath 16 to the Recreation Ground was overgrown.  Householders will be asked to cut back the overgrown foliage from their property.  (Action – Clerk)  Quotations for a new allotment gate were expensive so alternatives will be discussed with the Allotment Association Secretary.  (Action – Cllr Davison-Oakley)
XI.
information items:  No items were raised.

The meeting closed at 9.51pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Tuesday 6th October 2020, at 7.30pm on Zoom.    
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